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A REVIEW OF 2007 (with our own persons in bold italics)
Dear Everyone, 

          Well, last year, I said, “2006 was a pretty good year, really”.  2007 has been even better!  

The first big news was Springer-Verlag’s publication of the book, Designing an All-Inclusive Democracy.  It looks good.  We had a launch in Belfast in June, with a workshop in Stormont.  Unfortunately, only three mlas turned up: Brian Wilson, the sole gp mla, was our host; the other two were David Ford (Alliance) and Dawn Purvis (pup).  But the event was very nice, the atmosphere positive, and we all went and had a meal on the strength of it – our first ‘de Borda’ dinner!  We haven’t had too many reviews yet, I’m afraid.  The Irish Times said it was too complicated, and rte the same.  Then, in the one review so far, in Voting Matters, the reviewer was alas more interested in his own ideas, but nevertheless reasonably positive and in some respects, justifiably critical.
The other big news event concerned the seminars which we ran in Oxford and London on October… of which more below. But, lest I get carried away, let me start at the beginning: in January, I addressed a group of students in Canterbury University, which all went down fairly well, I think.  In the spring, I was asked by Mediation Northern Ireland to facilitate in another dispute – you remember, last year, I did a fairly big project for them – but unfortunately (from my point of view), on being asked to facilitate the consensus election of a committee of 20 who would then represent all interests and all sections, we got just 20 nominees… which maybe suggests that our inclusive process of nomination was itself very good.
On a different front, the uk government has at last decided that domestic observers are to be allowed in uk elections.  (The uk has been observing elections in other countries for years, of course; only in 2003 did they eventually ask the osce to come to a uk election, the ni Assembly contest, and even then, the delegation was not allowed to enter a polling station!)  So I went to observe the Scottish elections, and not least because they were using pr-stv for the first time, in their council elections, along with mmp,  the sort of thing which they have in Germany, a mixture of fpp and pr-list, for their second Assembly elections.  I had made a submission to the Arbuthnot Commission (a Scottish quango which had been looking at pr-stv), so I applied to the Electoral Commission and, sure enough, I was accepted.  The Scottish voters were more than happy with pr-stv; alas, the ambiguous instructions given for the mmp elections led to an exceptionally high number of invalid votes… but that was the fault of the authorities.
In May, Ray and I visited Douglas Bain, the new Chief Electoral Officer.  For many years now, Ray and I and sometimes Elizabeth have complained about the fact that, in a pr-stv election, when a candidate’s surplus is re-distributed, then, on some occasions, the non-transferable votes are as it were ignored, and the entire surplus is transferred to those candidates still in the running.  In Upper Bann, for example, at the 12th stage, when all but one of the seats had already been awarded, when most of the other candidates had already been eliminated, the surplus of 1423 votes of one Mr. Moutray (dup) was re-distributed.  Given that the dup often tell their voters to vote dup 1-2-3, only, you might have thought that, well maybe, just a few of the dup party faithful would actually have followed these instructions.  According to the count, however, nobody did; instead, all the votes were transferred to either one or the other of the two candidates still left in the race, 1413 of then to the uup, and 8 of them to sf.  Not one vote was (recorded as) non-transferable.  This, of course, is just unbelievable.  And while previous ceos have believed the unbelievable, Douglas has agreed it is a nonsense.  He has written to the nio, and both he and we await the response.  (I suspect that, whatever thanks we get in this regard, they will probably be posthumous.)
In July, following on from the French Green Party’s Les Journées d'Eté des Verts where I spoke last year, I addressed two small gatherings of the French gp, one in Rouen and the other in Paris.  A few stalwart campaigners are still hoping to introduce consensual voting procedures into their gp modus operandi but, on their advice, we should not hold our breath.  I then went to Bosnia where I ran another demonstration of our cd-rom computer program – which was well received – before then travelling up to Sarajevo to meet with the osce Ambassador.  As a result, we may well be doing a little project in Bosnia sometime soon, not unlike the one we started in October – again, see below.

In August, at Angela’s bidding, I ran a module on consensus politics in Windhoek University to a masters’ course in security studies – they were all soldiers, police officers or government officials, and some of them had been involved in peace operations in drc and Sierra Leone, for example.  It went well, and a further course may be scheduled for November 2008.  I took the opportunity to visit Cape Town and Jo’burg as well, and made a good few useful contacts with academia and some ngos.
In October, we had some unexpected good news: the Irish Green Party ran the election of their chairperson by preferendum – a postal vote in which over 700 persons took part.  The event produced a fair bit of publicity.  Miriam Lord in The Irish Times, for instance – (a fine example of investigative journalism this one) – asked rhetorically, “Whose bright idea is this anyway?”  She went on to imply that the method was very complicated, as journalists so often do, but at least the modified Borda count mbc (the preferendum) got a mention.  John (Baker) has now done a professional analysis of the vote, with an excellent examination of a few ‘what if’ scenarios on the question of manipulation.  mbc, stv, Condorcet and even plurality voting would all have given the same answer, but the final scores in the mbc perhaps gave the most exact reflection of the various candidate’s relative popularities.
And so to the other big news story.  The Joseph Rowntree Charitable Trust (jrct) has funded ourselves and the nef  (New Economics Foundation)  to do some research, throughout these islands, into multi-option decision-making.  We started – (we being Elizabeth, Phil and myself) – with two seminars, one in Oxford with Prof. Iain Mclean as the impartial judge of voting systems, and the other in London.  The idea was to examine the theoretical and then the practical requirements behind the project, and even though the attendance was small – c. 15 and 20 persons respectively – the participants were all agreed that they were both very successful.  As a consequence, we are now looking for five pilots – some big, some small; a few here, others there; one or two to be conducted in a public meeting, others to be done electronically.  We hope these will take place in the Spring and Summer of 2008, so that we can then write up the project in the autumn… but jrct has said that, if need be, the timing can be flexible.  If it works, though, if we manage to facilitate a consensus in all five pilots and then produce a nice report, the long term consequences could be really profound…  
That’s it.  Any disappointments?  Oh yes, one or two.  I had expected Mediation Northern Ireland to come back and ask either for some more training or consensus voting.  I’m still concerned that other organisations, especially here in ni, still don’t want to acknowledge the value of our work; the regular political magazine Fortnight, for example, has never reviewed even one of our de Borda books.  In similar fashion, bbc-ni is just not interested in the subject.  There again, if life was easy, we would all have retired ages ago.

As usual, I’ve done a little bit of election observation work – in Ukraine and Kyrgyzstan – but the only other thing which I have to do is to say thank you to you all for your continued support: to Elizabeth who, despite or because of her retirement, is doing more than ever; to Angela, through whose good offices the Namibia project came to pass; to Aileen, Christine, Elizabeth again, Hannu, Maurice and Phil, who along with Alan (Quilley) all participated in the book, and we await those other reviews – indeed, Alan is writing one of them; to Alan (Scott), who still offers me his advice on the computer program whenever it’s needed; to John (Baker) for all that work on the preferendum analysis; to Ray, who always lends a hand when he can; to Mark who, despite having had to spend a spell in hospital, still manages to keep the web-page in good health; to Edwin, who invariably manages to appear when asked to do so; and lastly to Phil, who deserves my biggest thanks, for not only has he done an awful lot of work in the deB/nef project, he has also kept my spirits up with many good social events, and he even took me on holiday – my first for many a year – when a whole gang of us hired a yacht and went sailing in the Aegean.
And on the subject of holidays, a Happy Christmas to you all.  Here’s hoping 2008 brings lots of good reviews for the book and lots of good work with the five pilots.

Best wishes, 

Peter
PS
I should report that, unfortunately, I have lost touch with a few of our patrons:  

i)
with Prof. Lyudmila Harutyunyan (Yerevan), though I’ve recently googled her in an attempt to regain contact; 

ii)
with Dr. Murat Dizdarević who, I’m afraid, has disappeared completely; I met him in Sarajevo a couple of years ago, but even his former employers don’t know how to trace him.  And…
iii)
with Alisen Chelaite mp who has also been very quiet of late, partly I suspect because her pa, with whom I had maintained a regular but infrequent correspondence, has changed jobs.
